
https://doi.org/10.1177/0011392120983346

Current Sociology Monograph
2022, Vol. 70(2) 193 –209

© The Author(s) 2021
Article reuse guidelines:  

sagepub.com/journals-permissions
DOI: 10.1177/0011392120983346

journals.sagepub.com/home/csi

CS

Superdiversity re-imagined: 
Applying superdiversity  
theory to research beyond 
migration studies

Gloria Kirwan
Department of Applied Social Studies, Maynooth University, County Kildare, Ireland

Abstract
Superdiversity, as a concept, has assisted researchers to reveal heretofore hidden 
phenomena in society and to illuminate the nuanced subjectivity of migrant flows and 
the multidimensionality of migratory experiences. This article argues that the core 
tenets of superdiversity theory can help address epistemological questions in relation 
to issues beyond the parameters of migration studies. The topic of mental illness is used 
as an example through which to contemplate or ‘imagine’ the potential of superdiversity 
theory to assist researchers to break through limiting perspectives and to engage in 
innovative enquiry. Drawing on Mills’ call for sociological curiosity, this article proposes 
that a superdiversity lens can be used to think imaginatively in research on mental 
illness and potentially many other topics. Superdiversity theory has been influential in 
shaping new ways of understanding migration and population diversity but the question 
addressed here is whether this lens carries the potential to produce a similar disruptive 
impact in a wider research sphere.
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Introduction

While superdiversity has successfully illuminated the nuanced subjectivity of migrant 
flows and the multidimensionality of migratory experiences, little attention has been 
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paid to the contribution it can offer to the study of other issues in society beyond the ter-
rain of migration-related research. This article considers the wider applicability of super-
diversity theory and by way of example it interrogates its potential to stimulate innovative 
enquiry in the highly contested field of mental illness research. In the same way that 
multiple dimensions of the migrant lived experience have been illuminated through the 
superdiversity lens, it is useful to consider how a multi-factorial framework could con-
tribute to research on mental ill-health and potentially reveal as yet unknown patterns 
related to mental illness epidemiology. Thus, the application of the key tenets of super-
diversity theory is proposed as a potentially useful means of understanding and investi-
gating an old topic in new ways; as a way of shedding the constraints of embedded 
beliefs and assumptions (Hammersley, 1984), in this example, beliefs and assumptions 
related to the issue of mental illness.

Superdiversity

Since Vertovec (2007) first outlined his theory of superdiversity, it has become estab-
lished as a valid lens through which the multidimensional composition and diversifica-
tion of populations can be both explained and explored (Geldof, 2016; Meissner, 2015).

As a theory, superdiversity offers researchers a research lens or framework which 
overrides simplistic explanatory models that assume a one-size-fits-all approach regard-
ing the study of population sub-groups, and illuminates why interpretations of migratory 
experiences must accommodate deep level analysis, including the complex causes, cat-
egories and consequences of migratory phenomena (Vertovec et al., 2019: 1). Before the 
concept of superdiversity was introduced (Vertovec, 2007), it had been recognised that 
migration brings ‘creative disruption’ into any location (Ruble, 2006: 56), and that the 
interactive relationship between a place and its inhabitants will change and be changed 
by migration into or out of a specific location (Tilly, 1976). The breakthrough which 
superdiversity theory offered to this field of research was its capacity to excavate the 
multi-factorial nature of societal change flowing from migration phenomena. 
Developments in data analytics have also facilitated this research leap. For superdiver-
sity research, the patterns in large datasets are important, but so also is the atomised study 
of migration in order to reveal the nuances within and between groups. Thus research 
populations, which at surface level appear to be homogeneous, can now be shown to 
contain richly diverse sub-groups. It is the employment of cutting edge data analysis to 
identify and then de-couple smaller groups from their overarching larger group category 
which has allowed migration-related diversification to be examined and the patterns of 
superdiversity to be revealed. The usefulness of a superdiversity lens has already been 
progressed across a range of migration and population mobility-related studies, includ-
ing in the fields of linguistic studies (Arnaut, 2015; Creese and Blackledge, 2018), medi-
cal sociology (Bradby et al., 2017) and education (Hendriks and Van Ewijk, 2019). While 
the possibilities of superdiversity as both a method and a construct continue to be 
revealed (Geldof, 2016, 2018; Meissner, 2015), its limitations and the obstacles to its 
development also become more visible. The development of practical research methods 
and bringing together new combinations of disciplines into research studies all take 
effort and time (Geldof, 2018). Alongside the practical challenges, some writers 
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highlight ontological and epistemological concerns. For example, Bradby et al. (2017), 
while welcoming the beneficial aspects of superdiversity theory, caution against over-
reliance on a superdiversity research lens and the potential pitfall of missing important 
insights in research work if this particular lens fails to illuminate them. Stronger criticism 
has been voiced by Ndhlovu (2016), whose critique of superdiversity questions some of 
its underlying assumptions regarding culture and identity.

The aim of this article is not to re-state the merits of superdiversity theory or to fix its 
limitations. Instead, the focus here is to consider its utility in research not centrally 
focused on migration-related issues. Therefore, it is necessary to firstly identify the core 
or essential elements of superdiversity theory and then, in the tradition of sociological 
innovation (Mills, 1959), to consider what those core elements, found within the rubric 
of the superdiversity framework, can offer to other fields of research, a case in point 
being the study of mental illness.

Essential elements of superdiversity theory

The inquisitive position adopted by superdiversity theory (Vertovec, 2012) fits with the 
curiosity stance so long embedded in the sociological tradition (Mills, 1959) and more 
recent work on innovation in research (Taylor and Coffey, 2008). Superdiversity theory 
rejects a myopic interrogation of a phenomenon and instead requires a deeper study of 
the patterns which can be discerned within data, such as the small-group-within-the-big-
group patterns that illuminate points of micro diversity within larger populations 
(Meissner, 2015; Ozkazanc-Pan, 2019). Although the word ‘super-diversity’ suggests 
something big and voluminous, superdiversity is actually concerned with the micro dif-
ferences that distinguish one population sub-group from another. The super in superdi-
versity, it could be suggested, is both its strongly inquisitive stance and also its depth and 
reach in terms of how it requires the researcher to excavate datasets in order to reveal 
crucial distinctions in patterned behaviours between sub-groups.

Superdiversity theory has also succeeded in changing how we perceive population 
diversity in contemporary society, heralding a shift in how we understand the composi-
tion of migrant populations (Grzymala-Kazlowska and Phillimore, 2018; Ozkazanc-Pan, 
2019). López Narbona (2019) explains how superdiversity encourages us to understand 
the characteristics and experiences of sub-groups within the larger population. It thus 
encapsulates and encourages new thinking about old problems, employing technological 
advances to both make and disseminate discoveries (see for example, Vertovec et al., 
2019).

A key element of superdiversity theory is its ability to identify and analyse patterns of 
sameness or difference within target populations. In this sense, it is a flexible, elastic 
theory, which requires a level of dexterity on the part of the researcher. Uninterrogated 
categorisation of variables is rendered research-clumsy because superdiversity has 
revealed how even small variations within a research population can point to the exist-
ence of distinct sub-groups. The limitations of failing to identify distinct sub-groups, and 
being content to only note that they share some major overarching characteristic such as 
country of origin, are laid bare by superdiversity as ineffective in determining the rela-
tionships between all relevant variables. In superdiversity research failing to identify 
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unifying or distinguishing patterns before classifying individuals into one population 
group or another is akin to seeing chalk and cheese as essentially similar.

An essential element of superdiversity theory is its focus on differences in populations 
ascribing importance to understanding how nuanced differences in a population can 
reveal important information about the existence of different experiences within any 
particular sub-group. Essentially, superdiversity highlights the limpness of research 
which homogenises population datasets and fails to take account of the relevance of 
discernible differences in population characteristics and experiences. It rejects uncritical 
assumptions of conformity in research populations and the inherent strength of this 
framework is its commitment to identifying pattern distinctions within large populations. 
In this sense, superdiversity research is curiosity-driven, positioning it comfortably 
alongside the enquiring stance intrinsic to the sociological imagination as articulated by 
the Millsian tradition (Mills, 1959).

In summary, the essential elements of superdiversity identified here include the 
following:

- a foundation of inquisitiveness;

- a focus on searching for groups-within-groups;

- the employment of cutting edge data analytics;

- flexibility in managing sameness and difference in a study cohort;

- concern to avoid conflation of distinct sub-groups; and

- a commitment to spotlighting diversification in a dataset.

The question posed in this article is to what extent these essential elements can be use-
fully applied in research of issues beyond the study of migration-related phenomena. 
They potentially hold value, it will be argued, in producing new knowledge of other 
phenomena in society. The next section of this article considers how research on a differ-
ent topic, namely, mental illness, could be transformed if informed by the essential ele-
ments of superdiversity theory. Firstly, a brief overview of the field of mental illness 
research is provided including reference to some of the tensions which currently sur-
round investigation of this topic.

Mental illness research: a contested space

Mental illness is a global issue (WHO, 2013). The term mental illness includes a wide 
spectrum of conditions including depression, anxiety, schizophrenia and bipolar disor-
der. In tandem with other mental, neurological and substance use disorders, the World 
Health Organization monitors the incidence and other trends in mental illness, reporting 
an increasing prevalence across the world for mental illness in general (WHO, 2012, 
2019a). Depression alone is reported as the third leading cause of the global disease bur-
den (WHO, 2012) and one of the leading causes of disability worldwide (WHO, 2019a). 
Furthermore, higher incidences of the major mental illnesses are estimated to occur in 
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conflict zones (Charlson et al., 2019). Mental illness, and mental disorders more gener-
ally, are also associated by the WHO with an increased risk of early mortality (WHO, 
2012). In the WHO Mental Health Action Plan 2013–2020 (WHO, 2013), the implica-
tions of mental illness for individuals are reported to include social, economic and politi-
cal dimensions, and reference is made to the stigma, discrimination and human rights 
violations experienced by many people suffering with mental ill-health. Therefore, men-
tal illness is understood to carry detrimental consequences for individuals who experi-
ence it. In response to the urgent need to improve the global response to mental disorders, 
the WHO has now launched the WHO Special Initiative for Mental Health (2019–2023) 
(WHO, 2019b) aimed at improving access to mental health care.

There is considerable contestation regarding the cause(s) of and remedies for mental 
illness and in the wider literature lines are firmly drawn between different explanatory 
paradigms. While it is not possible here to provide a comprehensive overview of these 
debates, the summary provided aims to crystallise the main precepts upon which each 
paradigm relies and to highlight the tensions between them.

Paradigms of mental illness

A number of competing paradigms claim to explain the aetiology or causes of mental 
illness, with the biomedical model currently regarded as the dominant explanatory para-
digm. In this model, mental illness is understood to arise from an organic or physiologi-
cal aetiology, such as genetic predisposition, injury or disease. The biomedical perspective 
has developed within the period of modernity to become the most embedded explanatory 
paradigm of mental illness, successfully unseating the established beliefs of previous 
eras which associated symptoms of mental illness with evil or social deviance (Conrad 
and Schneider, 1985). In the biomedical paradigm, abnormal symptoms are interpreted 
as signs of illness, such as brain disease or organic malfunction (Conrad and Schneider, 
1985).

Thus, the biomedical perspective has produced important advances in diagnostic and 
treatment knowledge and is generally portrayed as scientifically progressive (Hyde et al., 
2004), partly because it favours positivist methodologies and partly due to the advances 
in symptom management which it has achieved. While somatic explanations of madness 
circulated in ancient societies (Eghigian, 2010; Rosen, 1968), the current biomedical 
model can be traced back to the work of 19th-century physicians such as Emil Kraepelin, 
who is credited with laying the foundations of the biomedical nosology of mental illness, 
now a foundational cornerstone of psychiatric theory. Kraepelin is acknowledged for 
progressing understandings of mental pathology, classifying the symptoms of schizo-
phrenia (he termed it ‘dementia praecox’) (Angst and Marneros, 2001). Contemporaries 
of Kraepelin included Paul Eugen Bleuler who, building on the work of Kraepelin, first 
applied the name of schizophrenia to a specific group of symptoms (Maatz and Hoff, 
2014). These early attempts at establishing diagnostic criteria laid the foundation for 
contemporary mental illness symptom classification systems now in widespread use, 
including the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM V) (American 
Psychiatric Association, 2013) and the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-10) 
(WHO, 2016). McCarley et al. (1993) note that Kraepelin was convinced that mental 
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distress had an organic (physiological) basis, although Bleuler remained open to the pos-
sibility that psychological and social factors might also contribute to the onset of mental 
illness. This is perhaps one of the earliest examples of contestation within the discipline 
of psychiatry and as will be seen, psychiatry, as a body of knowledge, continues to be 
challenged from a range of critical perspectives.

As noted above, mental illness symptom classification systems are now utilised to 
interpret symptoms and aid diagnosis. While the different taxonomic systems concur in 
many respects, they are criticised for not being identical. Critics of the medical model 
also draw attention to the absence of objective medical tests, such as an x-ray or blood 
test, which often leaves diagnosis of symptoms relying on observable behaviour and 
patient self-reports. The lack of objective, diagnostic tests, the existence of different clas-
sification systems and the incomplete evidential basis of psychiatric theory raises con-
cern about a lack of cohesion within the medical model (Kirk and Kutchins, 1994; 
Kutchins and Kirk, 1993; Maynard, 2014; Timimi, 2014). This situation has rendered the 
biomedical model of mental illness vulnerable to criticisms from a number of quarters, 
including those which are outlined in summary form below.

The proposition that macro and micro social factors may act as triggers of mental ill-
ness has been suggested by adherents of the ‘social model of mental illness’ (Beresford 
et al., 2016). Some writers (e.g. Read, 2004; Read and Haslam, 2004) question the 
assumption that mental illness only arises from physiological problems, although they 
recognise that it may include the experience of physiological symptoms. They accept 
that physiological problems may be a possible cause of mental illness but reject them as 
the singular possible cause of mental illness. Furthermore, they are unconvinced by the 
epistemology underlying the medical model, believing it relies on a contested scientific 
foundation (Beresford et al., 2016). Apart from the concerns about scientific robustness 
of current mental illness diagnosis, there are also concerns about the implications which 
attach to being diagnosed as mentally ill. The WHO (2013) reminds us that applying 
classifications of mental illness onto individuals can have significant implications for 
them in terms of how they are viewed by others and dealt with by the rest of society. 
Davidson et al. (2016: 42) caution that the assignment of mental illness diagnoses can 
have far-reaching consequences:

We need to understand how ‘experts’ contract the language of mental health and illness and its 
impact on the everyday lives of clients whose thoughts, behaviour and feelings are interpreted 
through these discourses.

Indeed, the WHO (2019a) moves beyond a singular explanatory paradigm when it states 
that the determinants of mental health include a wide range of social, cultural, economic 
and political factors.

Within the discipline of sociology, further challenges to the biomedical model can be 
identified. For example, some commentators argue that insufficient attention is paid to 
the impact of positive or negative social and psychological factors on individual mental 
health and mental resilience including positive factors such as supportive relationships or 
positive work environments and negative factors such as childhood abuse, homelessness, 
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domestic violence, relationship difficulties and lack of social capital (Hammersley et al., 
2008; Johnstone, 2000, 2011; Kirwan, 2020; McKenzie et al., 2002).

Critical theorists, such as Foucault (1965, 2011 [1954]), have highlighted how the 
current psychiatric taxonomy of symptoms presupposes rather than confirms the exist-
ence of a physiological explanation of mental illness. Varga (2005: 221) discusses the 
Marxian prediction that in modernity the ‘scientificising’ of the body arises from the 
capitalist need to control the bodies of workers. A similar teleological viewpoint is pro-
gressed by Foucault (2011 [1954]), whose general critique of the medical model of men-
tal illness, and the discipline of psychiatry in particular, positions it as a force of social 
regulation and surveillance. For Foucault, the pathologising of behaviour, in other words 
the social construction of madness, functions as a form of control and discipline enacted 
by psychiatry on behalf of the wider society. Foucault (1977) argues that the function of 
assessment, he terms it ‘the examination’, is to compare the individual to a set of norma-
tive ideals and if they fall short then treatment and/or segregation is prescribed in order 
to manage the individual’s behaviour or remove them from societal view. In this new 
regime of discipline, he argues, the function of symptom categorisation and treatment is 
‘not to punish less, but to punish better’ (Foucault, 1977: 81–82). The pathologisation of 
homosexuality, and its historical (now rejected) categorisation as a form of mental ill-
ness, is cited by some authors as an example of the social control potential of mental 
illness labelling. Cotton and Ridings (2011), also Drazenovich (2012), illustrate how the 
historical pathologisation of homosexuality, as an example of a socially constructed 
mental disorder, simply transformed or reconstructed the societal attempts to control 
homosexuality from a form of punishment to a form of treatment.

Rapley et al. (2011: 1) describe the current systems of mental illness classification as 
an attempt at ‘codifying human suffering into disease-like categories’. They criticise the 
‘positivist psychiatric project’ (Rapley et al., 2011: 1), suggesting instead that the medi-
calisation of mental distress has been to the disadvantage of society in general. Pickersgill 
(2013) critiqued the meta-narratives of neuroscience referring to Rose’s (2007) observa-
tion that we have become ‘neurochemical selves’, as we invoke brain-based explanations 
of our feelings and experiences.

However, the various stances within the sociology of mental illness lack agreement 
and despite the level of criticism directed towards it, the field of medical science contin-
ues to hold a hegemonic paradigmatic position and to receive strong societal endorse-
ment and support.

Another source of resistance to the biomedical model has come from within the 
discipline of psychiatry itself. The literature from the anti-psychiatry movement, and 
the more recent post-psychiatry movement, is relevant in this regard. Although there 
are distinctions between these two discourses, there are also wide areas of concurrence 
in the criticisms which both movements raise against the biomedical model. Szasz 
(1974) and Laing (1985) express the core concerns of the anti-psychiatry movement 
regarding the legitimacy of the biomedical model because of what they regard as its 
weak empirical base. The influence of the anti-psychiatry movement has been all the 
more forceful because its origins emerged in the writings of practising psychiatrists. 
Laing (1985) highlights the failure of the medical model to firmly evidence the physi-
ological basis of all mental illness while at the same time continuing to promote the 
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idea that a solid scientific basis exists for the knowledge claims it makes. Furthermore, 
Laing (1985) and Szasz (1974, 1976) both argue against the ongoing medicalisation of 
mental distress, because, in their view, the scientific evidence to confirm the efficacy 
of medical treatments is weak. In particular, they strongly condemn the growth of the 
global pharmaceutical industry. Laing argues that non-biological factors which may 
contribute to the onset of mental illness, such as conflictual relational contexts, are too 
often overlooked or deliberately excluded in biomedical research on the causes of 
mental illness (see also Laing and Esterson, 1964).

In agreement with the anti-psychiatry discourse, Johnstone (2000: 218) views the 
weak scientific base of the medical model as problematic and she argues that pharmaceu-
tical treatments ‘probably cause as much disability as they cure’, a theme resonant of 
Szasz’s (1974) similar criticism. She criticises the continued commitment by the phar-
maceutical industry to the development of medicines while simultaneously under-
researching the potential of social and psychological interventions. Although, Johnstone 
(2000) is willing to acknowledge that medicinal treatment provides assistance to some 
people, she is not convinced that the medical model will, on its own, produce solutions 
to all the forms of mental illness prevalent in society.

Johnstone (2000, with reference to Boyle, 1990), distinguishes the medicalisation of 
mental illness from other branches of medicine where more objective evidence under-
pins symptom classification, diagnosis and treatment. For writers such as Szasz, Laing 
and the wider anti-psychiatry movement, there is no continued justification for the domi-
nance of the medical model in treatment or research because from their perspectives it 
over-relies on the claims that at some future point it will identify the causes and find 
cures for the underlying physical attributes of mental distress.

The post-psychiatry movement, also termed the ‘critical psychiatry movement’ 
(Double, 2006) or ‘liberatory psychiatry’ (Cohen and Timimi, 2008), makes very similar 
criticisms of the medical model of mental illness. Like the original anti-psychiatry move-
ment, post-psychiatry literature  includes contributions from contemporary, practising 
psychiatrists. They question whether or not ‘a medicine of the mind can work with the 
same epistemology as a medicine of the tissues’ (Bracken et al., 2012: 430). Timimi 
(2014), echoing Laing and Szasz, criticises psychiatric symptom classification systems, 
believing they lack a rigorous scientific basis.

The post-psychiatry literature accepts that drug therapy may offer relief from distress-
ing symptoms, but emphasises the difference between ‘relief’ and ‘cure’ and points to the 
fact that as yet, science has not produced a ‘cure’ for mental illness because it has yet to 
find its root cause (Moncrieff, 2008, as cited in Thomas et al., 2012: 306).

Bracken (2014) positions the propositions of the post-psychiatry movement as a her-
meneutic turn through which psychiatry can free itself from reliance on the evidence-
based, positivist approach. Therefore, post-psychiatry is not proposing that psychiatry 
abandon its mission but instead that it should seek a wider theoretical base, moving 
beyond the medical model, on which to justify its role in the treatment of mental illness 
(Thomas et al., 2012). The anti-psychiatrists are mainly concerned to expose the inherent 
contradictions in the medical model of mental illness, whereas the post-psychiatry dis-
course is concerned to identify and develop an alternative and more justifiable theoreti-
cal base for the practice of psychiatry.
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A problem for the post-psychiatry movement, as highlighted in a debate piece by 
Zachar (2012), is that it seeks to shed a biomedical explanation of mental illness but still 
argue for a key role for psychiatrists. Zachar (2012), himself a psychiatrist, argues that 
there is no logic in replacing one incomplete paradigm for another, and particularly a 
paradigm which, in his view, is a less developed one. He criticizes the post-psychiatry 
discourse for promoting retrograde anti-modernism (he says they are ‘flirting with anti-
modernism’), which he believes opens an unsatisfactory vista of treatment based on 
weak scientific evidence and which is led mainly by what he terms ‘patient preferences’ 
(Zachar, 2012: 314). In its defence, post-psychiatry argues back that the usefulness of 
engaging with the subjective realities (phenomenology) of service users is an aspect of 
treatment which psychiatry should not exclude from its evidence base.

Lastly, in completing this brief overview of different perspectives on mental illness, it 
is relevant to note that the psychological model of mental illness acknowledges the con-
tribution that a range of factors, internal and external to the individual, can make in the 
onset of mental illness. In this light, the psychological model regards physiological 
pathology as one of many potential triggers of mental illness (Bentall et al., 2009). 
However, it differs from the medical model because it regards non-biological factors as 
potentially relevant also.

Despite the existence of alternative paradigms, the biomedical model persists as a 
legitimate and embedded explanatory model of mental illness. To its adherents, the medi-
cal model underpins a progressive field of research and to its critics it is a problematic 
paradigm which lacks a solid knowledge base (Moncrieff, 2011; Whitaker, 2005). As 
such, the biomedical model of mental illness is a highly contested space and alive with 
debate. At the same time, other models, such as the social model or the psychological 
model, have also failed to make research breakthroughs regarding the causes of mental 
illness, a point of knowledge relevant to the mental health of millions of people world-
wide. It is in this research lacuna that this article turns to superdiversity theory to con-
sider if this new research practice has anything to offer the field of mental illness research.

In particular, superdiversity, it is argued here, offers a potentially valuable new frame-
work into the field of mental illness research because it offers a gateway to new forms of 
transdisciplinary collaboration in an attempt to examine many variables in large datasets 
from new angles. Additionally, superdiversity theory emphasises the importance of look-
ing widely at all potential variables relevant to the topic being researched while at the 
same time identifying atomised differences in the target research population as a means 
to understanding the whole population. Thus, the application of the essential elements of 
the superdiversity paradigm to the study of mental illness offers a potential disruptive 
intervention in this field of research primarily because it will be resistant to paradigm 
silos which fail to accommodate all possible variables and combinations of variables 
within a diverse study population. Mental illness researchers, informed by superdiversity 
theory, may be freed to revise their views on how best to advance knowledge on the fac-
tors which surround the onset and endurance of different forms of mental illness. Taking 
each of the essential elements of superdiversity theory identified earlier, the next section 
of this article contemplates or imagines how a superdiversity theory lens could help 
deliver innovation in mental illness research.
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Applying the lens of superdiversity to mental illness

A foundation of inquisitiveness

Despite an acceptance of the benefits of multidisciplinary care in mental health services, 
there is a need for increased commitment to cross-paradigmatic research on the causes of 
and treatments for mental illness. In the absence of strident progress in identifying the 
causal variables in the onset of mental illness, novelty in research design is precisely 
what is needed. Shaking mental illness research free from paradigm constraints appears 
difficult to accomplish but entirely necessary. For example, in a recent, small-scale study 
with long-term mental health service users (Kirwan, 2017), participant narratives 
revealed that people who suffer from severe and enduring forms of mental illness can 
vary in how they explain the aetiology of their symptoms. In that study, participants 
identified a range of factors which they associated with the onset of their mental illness 
symptoms included psychological (worry, distress), social (problematic relationships), 
emotional (trauma, loneliness) or physical (injuries, illness, genetic predisposition). It is 
suggested here that more research is needed which seeks to calibrate the contribution of 
different types of factors in the onset of mental illness symptoms.

A focus on searching for groups-within-groups

Population research, in the form associated with superdiversity studies, has the potential 
to unlock heretofore unknown patterns in populations. Research on mental illness, freed 
from paradigmatic constraints, has the potential to reveal patterns and factors which have 
been difficult to previously identify. An added dimension of superdiversity research, 
already highlighted, is its capacity to identify factors which unite and factors which dif-
ferentiate segments of wider populations. The potential of applying a superdiversity lens 
to mental illness research is that research would no longer be confined, and should not be 
confined, to a narrow set of variables (for example, physical factors) and could then more 
accurately reveal the myriad of potentially relevant factors found among population 
groups who experience mental illness.

The employment of cutting edge data analytics

The application of data analytics on a large scale is potentially paradigm-busting in the 
context of mental illness research and may help open up for discovery previously hidden 
patterns between different variables. Research studies adopting superdiversity method-
ologies can be widened beyond a migration focus to include studies which have, as their 
main concern, the epidemiology of mental illness. It is perhaps premature to speculate on 
how superdiversity informed research might differ from mental health research in other 
traditions, but there are some clues in the existing literature. Arnaut (2015), for example, 
highlights the ability of superdiversity research to accommodate what she terms simulta-
neity, a process which acknowledges the multidimensionality of individual lives. As 
noted earlier, the multidimensionality in the lives of people with mental illness is often 
invisible in research studies where their non-patient roles, such as parent, carer, worker, 
etc., are often obscured and left unexplored.
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Flexibility in managing sameness and difference in a study cohort

The discursive conflicts surrounding the study of mental illness potentially confines 
research in this field to stay locked within paradigm silos. A superdiversity-informed 
research agenda could, potentially, help loosen current paradigm constraints and reveal 
under-recognised patterns related to mental illness in populations and population 
sub-groups.

A concern to avoid conflation of distinct sub-groups

In the context of disputed theories of mental illness, it is important for research studies to 
identify accurately how different factors interact with each other. The methodologies 
used in superdiversity research offer improved precision in this regard.

A commitment to spotlighting diversification in a dataset

Superdiversity as a research model invites complex analysis as a means of identifying dif-
ferences within populations. A simple example of difference which is difficult to accom-
modate in current mental illness research is the range of factors which mental health service 
users regard as relevant to the onset of their mental illness symptoms (Kirwan, 2017). A 
superdiversity approach can accommodate simultaneous investigation of many variables 
and it offers a roadmap for mental illness research which seeks to better understand the 
patterned presence of mental illness experiences in whole populations.

Discussion

When crystallising the concept of the sociological imagination, it is unlikely that Mills 
(1959) foresaw it being used to support an argument for the application of superdiversity 
theory to the study of mental illness. However, it is in the spirit of innovation and critical 
interrogation evoked in the sociological imagination (Shields, 2017) that supports 
Phillimore’s (2016: 9) contention that superdiversity theory can be used as a ‘new way of 
looking at society’. Although the rise of superdiversity theory has mainly occurred in rela-
tion to the study of global migration, this article argues that as a conceptual paradigm, 
superdiversity is currently underutilised in research on other important issues in society. 
By way of example, the application of superdiversity theory to the field of mental illness 
research is contemplated as holding the potential to unlock much needed ‘imagination’ or 
innovation in this field of study. In particular, the ability of the superdiversity approach to 
deal with complex and layered data (Vertovec, 2007) presents attractive possibilities in the 
study of mental illness where answers have been difficult to obtain.

Part of the inherent attraction of superdiversity theory is its capacity to accommodate 
multiple variables in its analysis. This inherent flexibility and elasticity offers transforma-
tive potential in mental illness research to include multiple variables and to unlock or de-
couple variables whose associative relationships have previously gone unquestioned. 
Equally, it could help illuminate relationships between variables which have been over-
looked. Vertovec (2007, 2012) rejected notions of one-dimensional diversity and was 
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interested to critically examine population diversity through a multi-factorial lens. This 
flexibility of data management and analysis holds out heuristic possibilities for mental 
illness research if it can be released from the clutches of mono-paradigmatic lenses.

The call made in this article for innovation in mental illness research is perhaps not 
as radical as it first appears. Matsinhe (2007) finds that research innovation can arise 
when constructions of social life are explored through new approaches. This fits with 
a quest for an expanded sociological imagination (Bhambra, 2014: 156), an expansion 
which, it is proposed here, would benefit the field of research on mental illness. 
Superdiversity theory offers a means to that end. Geldof (2016: 221) positions super-
diversity as a theory of hope and empowerment. Similar to inequalities which can 
accompany migratory experiences (Anthias, 2016), people who are diagnosed with 
mental illness often experience discrimination and prejudice (WHO, 2013) and they 
too deserve a hopeful discourse, in which no stone is left unturned in attempts to 
understand why and how mental illness occurs. Geldof (2016: 223) suggests we must 
rethink ‘the certainties of the past’. The field of mental illness research is awash with 
‘certainties’ from the past but as yet no agreed foundational theory of mental illness 
exists. If superdiversity theory has the potential to nudge research thinking on this 
topic, it is surely worth a try.

Conclusions

Superdiversity, as a theory, has shown how migration is changing society (Geldof, 2016). 
This article argues that the theory of superdiversity carries heuristic potential for trans-
formation and innovation in other fields of research. Superdiversity is proposed as a 
theory that can inform the conceptualisation and design of research projects in topics 
beyond migration studies, with mental illness research used here as an exploratory exam-
ple. The core position taken in this article is that superdiversity has been influential in 
shaping new ways of knowing about migration-related population diversity and that 
potentially this lens can itself migrate to other topics and produce a similar disruptive 
impact in a wider research sphere.
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Résumé
Le concept de superdiversité a aidé les chercheurs à révéler des phénomènes jusque-
là occultés dans la société et, en particulier, à éclairer la subjectivité nuancée des flux 
de population et la multi-dimensionnalité des expériences migratoires. Le thème des 
maladies mentales est utilisé comme exemple à partir duquel contempler ou « imaginer 
» le potentiel de la théorie de la superdiversité pour aider les chercheurs à dépasser 
les perspectives limitantes et à s’engager dans des recherches innovantes. S’appuyant 
sur l’appel à la curiosité sociologique (Mills, 1959), cet article propose un point de vue 
sur la superdiversité avec laquelle penser de manière imaginative la recherche sur la 
santé mentale et d’autres sujets possibles. La théorie de la superdiversité a influencé 
l’élaboration de nouvelles façons de comprendre la migration et la diversité des 
populations, mais la question ici est de savoir si une telle approche peut produire un 
impact disruptif similaire dans un champ de recherche plus large.

Mots-clefs
Superdiversité, innovation en recherche, imagination sociologique, recherche en santé 
mentale, maladie mentale.

Resumen
El concepto superdiversidad ha ayudado a los investigadores a revelar fenómenos hasta 
ahora ocultos en la sociedad y, en particular, a iluminar la subjetividad matizada de 
los flujos de población y la multidimensionalidad de las experiencias migratorias. Este 
artículo argumenta que los principios básicos de la teoría de la superdiversidad pueden 
ayudar a abordar las cuestiones epistemológicas en relación con otras cuestiones 
más allá de los parámetros de los estudios migratorios. El tema de las enfermedades 
mentales se utiliza como un ejemplo desde el cual contemplar o ‘imaginar’ el potencial 
de la teoría de la superdiversidad para ayudar a los investigadores a romper con las 
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perspectivas limitantes e implicarse en investigaciones innovadoras. Basándose en la 
llamada a la curiosidad sociológica (Mills, 1959), este documento propone un enfoque 
sobre la superdiversidad con el que pensar la investigación sobre salud mental y otros 
posibles temas de forma imaginativa. La teoría de la superdiversidad ha influido en la 
configuración de nuevas formas de entender la migración y la diversidad de la población, 
pero la pregunta que aquí se plantea es si ese enfoque puede producir un impacto 
disruptivo similar en un campo de investigación más amplio.

Palabras clave
Superdiversidad, innovación en investigación, imaginación sociológica, investigación en 
salud mental, enfermedad mental.


